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P.O. Box 75115

Washington, DC 20013


May 12, 2005, Draft Agenda

Miner Elementary School, 15th and F Streets NE

7:00pm
Call to order, adopt agenda and approve previous meeting’s minutes


Community Comments (2 minutes each)

7:10
Community Discussion, Hilltop Campus proposal, Mr. Tommy Wells, Representative for the District III District of Columbia Board of Education
7:30
Commissioner’s Single Member District reports (2 minutes each)

7:50
Officer Reports:

1.
Chair (2 minutes)
A.
RFP update for Maryland Ave Fire House and 9th Street Police Station

B. 
Special exception for Cluck-U-Chicken at 1123 H Street, NE

2.
Vice-Chair (5 minutes)
3.
Secretary

A.
Bylaw amendment regarding monthly agenda package

3.
Treasurer (5 minutes)
A.
Approve monthly treasurer’s report and previous month’s disbursements

B.
Approve second quarter report for fiscal year 2005

C.
Approve monthly photocopying expenses

8:05
Standing Committee Reports:

1.
Alcohol Beverage Licensing (5 minutes)
A.
Voluntary Agreement (VA) review by ABC Board.  Recommendation:  Board should put their objections to the VA and the basis for their objection (too vague, etc.) in writing prior to the review/mediation session so that both parties to the agreement and the ABC can prepare their response.

B. 
Accept Committee Report.

2.
Economic Development and Zoning (5 minutes)
A.
Recommendation:  Send letters with recommendation listed in the report on the Home Again Initiative.

B.
Recommendation:  Send a letter to HPRB with recommendation listed in the report on MedLINK proposal.

C.
Accept Committee Report.
3.
Community Outreach (10 minutes)
A.
Recommendation: Approve Gibbs Elementary School PTA grant ($150.17).

B.
Recommendation: That each commissioner be allowed to purchase as many as four dispensers/frames, using the funds already allocated for this purpose, that the dispensers may be of whatever type that will attach most readily in the chosen location, and that the posting be done by volunteers.
C.
Accept Committee Report.

4.
Public Safety (5 minutes)
A. Recommendation:  Adopt committee’s goals

B. Recommendation:  Request that MPD sends representatives from PSA 102 and 103 to monthly committee meetings

C. Accept Committee Report.

5.
Schools Committee (10 minutes)
A.
Recommendation: ANC work to help connect volunteers in the community to work with Parent Coordinators and PTA Presidents.

B.
Recommendation:  ANC invite representatives from the D.C. Public Schools and various city agencies to the May ANC meeting to present their vision for the Hilltop Campus, including Spingarn SHS and Browne JHS, which serve about one-third of the high-school-age and junior-high-school-age children attending public schools in ANC 6A.

C.
Recommendation:  That Schools Committee compiles a list of social services available in the District.

D.
Recommendation:  ANC send a letter to DCPS Superintendent Clifford Janey requesting that his staff investigate reports by staff at Spingarn SHS that the Individualized Education Programs (IEPs) of special education students at Spingarn have not been updated yearly, as required by law, and to correct any deficiencies immediately.

E.
Recommendation: ANC agree in principle to hold neighborhood meetings at various schools serving ANC 6A, including Spingarn SHS, so that invited officials, including the mayor, will spend time in the schools.

F.
Accept Committee March and April Reports.
8:45
Unfinished Business
1. ABC Board Oversight and ANC “Great Weight” (Fengler) (2 minutes)
8:50
New Business (none)

8:51 
Community comments – Round 2 (if time permits)

9:00
Adjourn

Time limits in parenthesis and italics are for notional planning to ensure we complete all required business within two hours

ANC 6A Minutes, April 14, 2005

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Borbely, Fengler, Holden, Ibangha, and Rice 

The meeting was convened at 7:00 pm. 

 1. Agenda

Mr. Alberti added one item to the agenda: an allocation of funds for the ANC post office box.  The agenda was approved without objection.

2. Minutes

The minutes for March were approved without objection.

3. Community Comments
Laurie Duncan, 1201 E Street NE, discussed Lovejoy Park, and the progress that has been made in developing the park.

Stephanie Nixon, of 18th Street NE, discussed her frustration with the new parking regulations for baseball game parking, and the fact that 18th Street has no signs for event parking.

4. Community Discussion: The Great Streets Initiative
Derek Woody, of the Office of the Deputy Mayor for Planning and Economic Development, presented information on the Great Streets Initiative, a program announced by the Mayor in March, and of which H Street NE is one of the first City corridors to be included.  The multi-agency, multi-year plan is designed to enhance the H Street corridor, including transportation, first floor development for stores, development, and streetscape.  

In answer to a question from Mr. Rice, Mr. Woody said that some of the funding was coming from the Mayor’s operating budget, and the rest from the capital budget to be approved by the City Council.  He said that DDOT has some money in place, and money spun off from bus shelter program, which contains money for the program.  DDOT will work through H Street Main Street, since it is already in place. Other money will come through the Mayor’s Office.  H Street is a top priority for the City Administrator.  Within three years, the plan will be completed, but certain initiatives would be implemented sooner including improving pedestrian crossings, replacing streetlights, removing rush hour restrictions, placing banners along the street.  The streetscape improvements would eventually include replacing the streetlights and implementing a trolley along the length of the street.

The R.L. Christian Library site is being considered as a mixed-use site, combining a new library with mixed use housing and business.  In answer to another question, the complications for building the trolley were outlined, including the nature of the vehicle and a current prohibition on overhead lines that requires study.

Mr. Fengler asked how the first floor development initiatives would be financed and was told that it would be done through retail tax implement financing, which would provide incentives for potential retailers, who would receive a refund on their taxes if they make recommended improvements to their properties.

Mr. Woody requested support from the ANC for funding for the Great Streets project in the Mayor’s Budget, to be submitted the following week, with a hearing on April 19th.  Mr. Fengler asked whether there was any objection to the ANC testifying in support of the project.  Mr. Rice said that while he had no objection to testifying in support of more development on H Street and supporting the concept of the project, he was somewhat leery of supporting Great Streets on the basis of a one-page summary.  Mr. Fengler responded that the ANC has been intimately involved with H Street for a long time, and the Commission should support a program that will benefit the street, particularly the acceleration of DDOT initiatives such as streetscape.  He said the Commission would be remiss if it did not say that it welcomes the program and encourages development.  In answer to a question as to whether the ANC could have a commitment of the amount of money to be allocated specifically for H Street before agreeing to testify, Mr. Woody said DDOT would be unable to make such a commitment in the next week or two. Mr. Alberti said that the ANC can testify that programs like this are important to H Street redevelopment, without supporting the specifics of the program.  

Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the ANC present testimony on April 19th saying that it supports significant investment in H Street, and supports the transportation and strategic development plans. It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Mr. Rice said that the community has gone through a lot of effort on H Street, and it’s important to state how important development is to the community, and let the City Council do its job and support Great Streets as a means of implementing that.  Mr. Fengler said he was disappointed that the ANC is not supporting Great Streets, because it’s exactly what the ANC called for.  Mr. Rice said he had asked for more information from the Office of Planning and had not received it.  Additionally, he said, the Economic Development Committee had discussed at length the Mayor’s Home Again initiative but the Deputy Mayor’s office has no commitment to looping back to the community now that it is being implemented, saying that they are matter-of-right projects.  He said he is nervous about supporting a project when the ANC is not certain about any mechanism through which the community can have some oversight.  He used the problems with the Home Again program as an example. Mr. Woody assured him that this was the beginning of a long-term discussion, and that he envisioned relating to the community at every step of the way.  Mr. Alberti said that the testimony could support a program such as this without directly endorsing it.  Ms. Holden reiterated the problems with Home Again as an example of a lack of involvement with the community.  Mr. Fengler expressed his dismay that the ANC could say it supported programs like Great Streets without specifically supporting the program.   After three years of working closely with Mr. Woody and Karina Ricks of the Office of Planning, he believes that they can be trusted to follow through.  He urged support of the motion because it is important for the ANC to be represented at the hearing.  The motion passed 6-0-1, with Mr. Ibangha abstaining. Testimony will be prepared by Commissioners Fengler and Rice.  Ms. Ricks said she hoped the ANC would take credit for its role in moving the H Street project forward, because it was instrumental in getting the project to the point where it is a priority for the Great Streets project.

 5. Anacostia Riverwalk
Al Miller of DDOT presented the current status of the Anacostia Riverwalk, which will provide access for walkers and bicycles along the river.  The first section of the walk to be worked on, this summer, will permit access to the river from community streets, and include the Navy Yard, Congressional Cemetery and Kingman Island.  The trail will be built primarily on National Park Service land, and he described the route, including future plans.  He said the one sticking point on the current construction was the crossing of the CSX tracks, with the railroad currently opposing the plan.  The currently planned project should take six months and end in the late fall.  Commissioner Alberti asked about the plans for the CSX crossing and was told there would be flashing lights and an alarm enabling people to get off the tracks before a gate closed.  He announced a meeting at Payne Elementary School on April 28th.

 6. Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Holden reported that the Home Again program has begun in her SMD, and that there had been two police raids in her area during the past month.

Commissioner Beatty announced that the developer of the PEPCO site, which also includes the N-A Minit site, will meet with the North Lincoln Park Neighborhood Association on May 3rd to discuss his plans for developing the site.

Commissioner Alberti said that the voluntary agreement negotiated with S & T Market had been seriously edited by the ABC, and he had requested a reconsideration of the issue, which will take place on May 11th at 11 a.m.

Commissioner Ibangha nominated Stephanie Nixon to serve on the Public Safety Committee.  Her nomination was approved without objection.  He also reported on the status of Kentucky Courts, and the problems with pricing the homes, which are supposed to be low-income.  The proposal for selling prices is being modified, and DHCD is revising its proposals.  Mr. Jones, the developer, has been invited to appear at Mr. Ibangha’s SMD meeting on May 5th.

Commissioner Fengler reported that the multi-agency plan put in place for H Street between 12th and 14th Street is working well. Rich Luna submitted a detailed 10-point report on issues that remain open,

Second, he reported that a Cluck-You fast food restaurant plans to open at 1123 H Street.  The area is zoned C-2-A, which requires a special exception for fast food establishments.  Motion: Mr. Fengler asked for approval to send a letter to DCRA head Patrick Canavan reminding him of the need for a special exception before any license is granted. It was passed without objection.

Third, he said there had been no word on the RFP for the disposition of the old police station at 925 9th Street NE, and asked that a letter be sent inquiring about the status of the project.  Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that a letter be sent asking about the status of the RFP for the old police station.  It was seconded by Mr. Borbely, who asked to amend the motion to include the old firehouse at 1341 Maryland Ave. NE in the same letter.  The amendment was accepted without objection, and the motion passed unanimously.

Commissioner Rice announced another meeting on the MedLink development on April 20th at St. James Episcopal Church that he is organizing with commissioners from ANC 6C.

Commissioner Borbely said he had distributed 300 flyers about the baseball parking situation at RFK stadium, and he outlined the complex new parking plan. He also reported that there is a dumpster at 14th and F Streets for the next week.  Finally, he said that Elizabeth Nelson is looking for the condition of trees in tree boxes so that the District can replace unhealthy and dead trees.  Finally, he reported that there are petitions being circulated to urge retention of some retail at the PEPCO site.  There was audience comment about the parking situation, with people not receiving stickers and getting tickets.  They were told that for the first week those tickets will be adjudicated and forgiven.  Mr. Ibangha said he has invited the Director of DPW to come to his SMD meeting on May 5th to discuss the situation, and that people not in his SMD were welcome to attend.

 7. Officers Reports
Chair: Mr. Fengler reported that he and Mr. Rice had testified on the H Street zoning overlay and testimony was included in the April agenda package.  He reported that they had spoken for about a half hour and the Zoning Commission members had seemed responsive.

He reported that he attended a Capitol Hill Transportation Study meeting with Dea Varsovczky, and was troubled to find there was no monitoring on Maryland Avenue, and most of the effort was being put into the area from Pennsylvania Avenue south to the river. Ms. Varsovczky reported that she learned that the study was not coordinated with the H Street study, and she planned to make sure the two plans were related to one another.  She said the meeting had been small, but she was hopeful that the next meeting would be a public presentation and the community could be more involved.  She presented the timeline for the study, and the final report should be presented in December.  Mr. Fengler apologized for “putting the cart before the horse” by inviting Ms. Varsovczky to represent the Commission at the Transportation Study meetings.  Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved to approve Dea Varsovczky as the ANC 6A representative to the Capitol Hill Transportation Study. It was seconded by Mr. Rice.  Mr. Fengler said that she had volunteered to serve on the Economic Development Committee, but it was full, and so he thought of her for this position because she was excellent.  Mr. Rice asked that she keep her ears open for discussion of changes in lane direction, and changing two-way streets to one-way, which has big implications for the community. Ms. Varsovczky reported that that issue was brought up at the meeting, and that she had seen people already standing on the street with clipboards monitoring the traffic.  She said she would take notes at the meetings and share them with the Commission.  The motion was passed unanimously.

Vice Chair:  Mr. Ibangha reported that he attended the DC Auditor’s Orientation for ANC Commissioners, and stressed the importance of keeping track of documentation of all expenses, and that all documentation should be available to all commissioners.  

Secretary:  Mr. Borbely suggested that the schedule for assembling agendas be revised, such that draft minutes would be ready 14 days in advance of a meeting, agenda items would have to be submitted 10 days in advance of a meeting, and agenda packages would be completed 8 rather than 7 days prior to the meeting so that it can get to the public seven days in advance without difficulty. He said he would recommend that the bylaws be changed accordingly, at the May ANC meeting.

Treasurer:  Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s report.  The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $2,653.17 and that the savings account balance was $4,133.92.  Motions:  Mr. Alberti noted a $12 bank service charge from last December that had not been noted.  Mr. Alberti moved that checks for the following amounts be approved: $130 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing meeting minutes (Check #1239); for $540 to Bode and Grenier LLP for legal services (Check #1237); for $42 to Marc Borbely for photocopying (Check #1240); for $100 to the Postmaster (Check #1242); for $877.50 to Voice of the Hill for the February full page ad (Check #1243); and for $494.87 to Kinko’s copying expenses (Check #1244).  The motion was seconded by Mr. Borbely, and approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $406,80, and a savings account balance of $4,135.19, for a closing total of $4,541.99.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Mr. Fengler, and approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that the last Quarterly Report be revised and approved, to reflect a $12 bank service charge that had been overlooked. The motion passed without objection.

Mr. Alberti discussed the midyear budget review and how he made his decisions for projecting expenses for the rest of the fiscal year.  He projects spending $25,000 for the rest of the year, out of a projected $27,719.69 in available funds.  

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the midyear budget review be revised to take into account the reality of expenditures for the first half of the year, with the difference being deposited in the ANC’s saving account.  The proposed changes are as follows:

1. Decrease the photocopies annual budget from $12,000 to $6,000, leaving a $3,562.87 balance for the rest of the year.

2. Decrease the amount for office supplies by $300 bringing the total to $100

3. Eliminate the $500 in office equipment for this fiscal year

4. Eliminate the $1500 for rental of office space

5. Decrease the $2000 in funding for SMD Distribution Boxes by $1000

6. Eliminate the $600 in petty cash.

Mr. Alberti pointed out that Mr. Fengler’s modifications would leave a balance of expenditures of $20,055, creating a surplus of $7,642.43 (which includes the saving account balance), of which $3,519.24 would be deposited in the ANC’s saving account.  

Mr. Ibangha asked about the elimination of the allocation for office space and inquired as to whether there would be no search for office space for the rest of the year.  He said it would be useful for him to have an office, and important for the Commission to have space.  Mr. Fengler said that if Mr. Ibangha could find an office, he would be happy to reallocate the funds, but after two years it has been an impossible project.  Mr. Alberti said that because something does not appear in the budget, it does not mean that funds cannot be allocated for it.  Mr. Ibangha asked whether Commissioners could look for office space and was told yes.  Ms. Beatty asked whether the SMD distribution boxes had been approved and was told that they have not yet been purchased.  Mr. Fengler said that it has been approved and that individual commissioners could request funds for their own distribution boxes if they wanted one.  Mr. Borbely said that he thought the priorities of the proposed cuts were wrong, that the cuts were in copying, distribution boxes and an office, the things that provided direct communication with constituents, and the money was left for the attorney and advertising. He thought that the $20,000 budgeted for the lawyer should be reduced.  

Ms. Holden asked about whether the money for the attorney hadn’t been released, and why it was still there.  Ms. Beatty said that it was important to have lawyers when going before the ABC and that there were two issues that she felt a lawyer was needed for.  Ms. Holden asked whether there was a history of ANCs using lawyers, and she was concerned that the expense of the lawyer had not produced very much.  Mr. Borbely said that a lawyer was very expensive and there a lot of lawyers in the neighborhood, so that the ANC should first seek volunteer lawyers, rather than paying a topnotch lawyer who hasn’t done much.  Ms. Beatty stated that what the lawyer did was follow the direction of the ANC and talk with the merchants on H Street in an attempt to get a uniform voluntary agreement.  Mr. Alberti focused on the improvements on H Street and said that utilizing a lawyer to aid in a continuation of those improvements was making an investment in the future of the neighborhood.  Mr. Fengler said that the lawyer had provided a detailed written review of the Class A and B voluntary agreement drafted by the ANC, which he said was excellent and enforceable; a similarly detailed review of the CR, CT and CN voluntary agreement which is used regularly with the establishments on H Street and provides a defensible and enforceable standard; former commissioner Jessica Ward felt very strongly that the only way to deal with the ABC is to have professional help because the regulations are complex and we have proved that the ABC is not friendly to ANCs, because we have failed at what we wanted to do even with the help of an expert lawyer who worked for the commission at a reduced rate.  He said that while on the surface it might appear that the ANC has gotten little, it has gotten understanding of the process, credibility and absolutely proof that a moratorium is the only way to go for H Street, which is invaluable knowledge.    Ms. Beatty added that the commission has also gotten four voluntary agreements with the attorney’s assistance.  

Mr. Rice suggested that the ANC pass this clean-up of the budget, and then consider separately whether to hire an attorney for specific projects. 

Motion:  Mr. Borbely moved to amend the proposed budget to delete the remaining funds for the attorney from the projected budget and move the $6,812,01 to the ANC’s saving account.  It was seconded by Ms.Holden. The amendment failed by a vote of 2-4-1, with Mr. Fengler, Mr. Rice, Mr. Alberti and Ms. Beatty voting against and Mr. Ibangha abstaining.

The main motion passed 4-2-1, with Mr. Borbely and Ms. Holden voting against and Mr. Ibangha abstaining.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $50 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for April.    The motion was passed without objection.  

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to allocate $100 for the ANC’s post office box for the April-September period.  The motion passed without objection.

5. Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing

Motion: Ms. Beatty said that Michelle Klass has not attended any meetings of the ABL Committee, and moved that Ms. Klass be removed from the committee roster.  The motion passed without objection.

S&T Grocery

Ms. Beatty reported that the voluntary agreement negotiated by Mr. Alberti and members of the community had been amended by the ABC to gut the provision that prohibited single beverage sales.  The ANC requested a reconsideration of the ABC’s decision, and a rehearing will be held on May 4th.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved the ABL committee’s recommendation to retain an attorney for the hearing.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Ms. Holden asked whether they thought a lawyer could change the mind of the ABC.  Ms. Beatty responded that the attorney was knowledgeable about the issues and it was a matter of his understanding the process.  Mr. Alberti added that the ABC board has failed to provide the ANC with any reason for its change, and having the lawyer helps with the process of dealing with the commission.  Mr. Fengler asked whether Ms. Beatty would accept a cap on the fees for the lawyer of $1,000,which she did, and the motion was amended to read “with fees not to exceed $1,000.”  Mr. Borbely again raised the issue that the Commission could act on its own and hiring a lawyer was not necessary yet.  Ms. Beatty said that ABC Chair Chuck Burger has been invited to the next ABL Committee meeting, and it is possible he could clear everything up, and, while it was dubious, there could be no hearing.  The use of the attorney is only for an official hearing.  Mr. Borbely moved to add language that says the attorney should be used for this only after the next ABL Committee meeting, if the situation hadn’t been resolved by then.  The amendment was accepted by Ms. Beatty. The main motion passed without objection.

Martini Lounge Voluntary Agreement
Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved the ABL Committee’s recommendation to approve a voluntary agreement between ANC 6A and the Martini Lounge at 1236 H Street NE, a new lounge that will open in early June.  The voluntary agreement was included in the agenda package. Ms. Beatty stated that Clifton Humphries, the owner, has signed the agreement.  The motion was accepted without objection.

H Street Moratorium on Sale of Singles

Ms. Beatty reported that the ABL Committee heard from Laurie Collins, who led the effort to implement a moratorium on Mt. Pleasant Avenue, and the process she went through to implement what has been a successful effort to prohibit the sale of singles.  She reports a significant drop in crime in the area, and there is less trash and or public drinking on the street. The committee also heard from a member of the committee who researched the history of moratoria in the city. Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC accept the committee recommendation that the ANC initiate a moratorium on the sale of singles on the H Street Corridor and obtain legal counsel to pursue those efforts.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Ms. Beatty said that the difference between the current strategy and this one is that rather than going after one store at a time, with no store wanting to sign an agreement first, this would be an approach to address all the establishments at the same time.  Ms. Beatty said she is asking for ANC approval to develop a strategy on a moratorium.  

Mr. Rice said he would be more comfortable if the ABL committee developed the strategy before it went to an attorney. He said the committee should return to the full ANC with a detailed strategy prior to any legal involvement.  Ms. Beatty said that the attorney was extremely knowledgeable and could guide the committee in developing such a strategy.  Mr. Borbely said that the committee should reach out and find volunteer attorneys in the neighborhood, and use community members as often as possible.  The ANC doesn’t have the money to spend, and the expert attorney should be brought in for expert consultation, but not used for everything.  Ms. Holden said that Laurie Collins has a template and has already done it, so this ANC can follow her strategy.  Ms. Beatty replied that Ms. Collins used a lawyer in developing her plan.  Mr. Fengler said that he was at the ABL meeting, and Ms. Collins said that the best thing the ANC could do would be to hire Doug Fierberg, whom she used in her effort. He said that this is the result of a two-year process, where the ANC has been trying to reach some point of success, and some of the new commissioners have not been through much of it.  Ms. Holden asked why it was necessary to re-invent the wheel, when there was the Mt. Pleasant document existed and provided a trail to follow.  Ms. Beatty responded that they had started with Ms. Collins’ testimony and paper, and she insisted that legal help is necessary.  Elizabeth Nelson said she has spent a lot of time sitting in ABC hearings, and the liquor industry spends a lot of money on lawyers, and it is necessary to have someone with the same kind of expertise. Mr. Rice suggested that the ABL Committee bring forward the language of the Mt. Pleasant agreement so the Commission can see what is being talked about.  Motion: Mr. Alberti offered an amendment of the original motion so it now reads: “The ANC will initiate the planning of a strategy for a moratorium on the sale of singles on the H Street corridor and will seek legal counsel to assist in constructing a legal strategy in constructing a moratorium.”  Mr. Ibangha said that the question is not whether the ANC needs counsel, it does, but he should not have a blank check.  His scope of work should be fleshed out.  The motion passed 4-2-1, with Mr. Borbely and Ms. Holden in opposition and Mr. Ibangha abstaining. Motion: Mr. Borbely moved to amend the motion to delete all language after “H Street Corridor.”  It was seconded by Ms. Holden.  Mr. Rice said that he thinks Ms. Beatty and Mr. Alberti, who are charged with dealing with the attorney, have gotten the message that the commission does not want to move full steam ahead.  The motion failed 2-4-1, with Mr. Borbely and Ms. Holden voting in favor and Mr. Ibangha abstaining.  The motion, as amended, passed 4-2-1, with Mr. Borbely and Ms. Holden voting against and Mr. Ibangha abstaining.

Agenda Change

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the Lovejoy Park new business item be heard ahead of the remaining committee reports. The motion was approved without objection.

Lovejoy Park
Ms. Beatty said that the appropriation for Lovejoy Park had not been included in the Parks and Recreation budget, and Councilmember Ambrose suggested that a letter be sent to Councilmember Patterson, who has oversight over the issue.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC send a letter to Councilmember Patterson recommending the restoration of funding for Lovejoy Park.  The motion passed without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning

Mr. Rice decided to table his action item until the next meeting.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved to accept the report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee.  It was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved the recommendation of the Community Outreach Committee that each commissioner choose a frame to be used for posting ANC agendas within his/her SMD for as many as four locations, and they would be used for a test period to test their efficacy. It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Mr. Alberti suggested allocating up to $100 per SMD.  It was accepted as a friendly amendment.  Mr. Alberti suggested a procedure for ordering frames: either to have one commissioner take a bulk order for all commissioners, or individual commissioners can purchase their own at Kinko’s with their Kinko’s card.  Having one person make a bulk order would reduce the number of direct expenditures by commissioners, which the DC Auditor has recommended against. Mr. Borbely volunteered to be the purchasing agent.  Mr. Ibangha raised the issue of creating any infraction with the DC Auditor, and Mr. Fengler moved to postpone the discussion of the motion indefinitely, with the idea that research would be done on how to implement the purchase and it would be discussed at the next meeting.  Mr. Fengler said there is no debate on a motion to postpone indefinitely. The motion passed 4-3, with Mr. Borbely, Mr. Ibangha and Ms. Holden voting against.

Mr. Fengler moved acceptance of the Community Outreach Committee report.  It was accepted without objection.

Public Safety

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the report of the Public Safety Committee be accepted. It was accepted without objection.

Mr. Fengler moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:40. The motion passed 4-3, with Mr. Borbely, Ms. Holden and Mr. Ibangha voting against.
April 18, 2005

Councilmember Kathy Patterson, Chair

Committee on Education, Libraries, Recreation

Council of the District of Columbia

1350 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. 

Washington, DC 20004

Dear Councilmember Patterson,

I am writing on behalf of ANC 6A to support Council funding of Lovejoy Park in the fiscal year 2006 budget.  At our regularly scheduled and properly noticed meeting, with a quorum present, our Commission voted to request the Lovejoy Park funding be restored to the fiscal year 2006 budget.  Our Commission has worked alongside the community and Councilmember Ambrose for over four years to organize and promote the construction of this park.  In fact, our Commission provided financial support for the park through a $2,500 grant for site clean-up in 2004. 

Through a concerted grassroots effort the community has helped Winters Property turn the school building, closed in the 1980’s, into a vibrant residential property.  However, the adjacent land, which sits as a littered concrete slab, is designated parkland and thus, cannot be developed by private sources.   The Department of Parks and Recreation has let the property sit idle for decades, attracting drug dealers and even being used as a trash dump.   It was only after substantial efforts by Councilmember Ambrose, former ANC Commissioner Musante, and the community that Parks and Recreation committed funds for the design phase of the park in FY 2005, and at the same time committed to building the park.  

We now learn that the commitment to build Lovejoy Park has not been authorized for funding in the FY 2006 budget.  We join with Councilmember Ambrose’s efforts to have the Council reestablish funding for this project.  The community has worked long and hard, including raising over $30,000 to see this project completed.  However, since it is defined as parkland under the jurisdiction of DC government, this property will continue to sit as an unproductive eyesore and continue to be a beacon for nefarious behavior unless the city contributes its share to fund the restoration of the area to a true parkland.  If there is anything our Commission can do in the matter, please feel free to contact me or Commissioner Mary Beatty at (202) 546-4196 or by email at mbeatty6a05@verizon.net.
Respectfully submitted,

Joseph Fengler, Chair

(202) 423-8868

fengler6a02@yahoo.com

April 20, 2005

Dr. Patrick J. Canavan, Director

Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs

941 North Capitol Street, NE, Room 2200
Washington, DC 20002

Re: Need for Special Exception for “Cluck-U Chicken” at 1123 H Street NE

Dear Dr. Canavan,


Our Commission is writing regarding a new establishment (“Cluck-U Chicken”) at 1123 H Street NE.  At our April 14, 2005, Commission meeting, properly noticed as required by law, and with a quorum present, we voted to send this letter regarding our concerns that DCRA will issue a certificate of occupancy to this establishment without determining whether a special exception for a fast food restaurant is required from the Board of Zoning Adjustment (BZA). The special exception process allows the ANC and residents living near the property to provide input on potentially objectionable aspects of fast food restaurants such as noise, odors, lights, hours, traffic safety, and litter. 

Our Commission is particularly sensitive to this issue because of past mistakes by DCRA on H Street NE. On November 2, 2004, BZA determined that the Zoning Administrator erred by issuing a certificate of occupancy for a “deli/restaurant” in the C-2-A zoned premises at 721 H Street, NE currently occupied by Blimpie/Noble Roman Pizza. BZA found the premises are actually a “fast food restaurant” as defined at 11 DCMR 199.1 and require a special exception from BZA per 11 DCMR 733.1.

Because it is important to have a level playing field for new and existing businesses on H Street NE:

1) We request a written response from DCRA on the proposed use of the establishment at 1123 H Street NE, in particular whether it is a “fast food restaurant” requiring a special exception by May 6, 2005.

2) We request a written status report on DCRA’s efforts to bring Blimpie/Noble Roman Pizza into compliance with BZA 17214 requiring a special exception from BZA by April 29, 2005.

3) We request that DCRA bring the fast food restaurants on H Street NE into compliance with “clean and safe” requirements through special exception review or additional code enforcement by October 1, 2005.

If you have any questions or need further information, please contact Commissioner Cody Rice, Chair of ANC 6A’s Economic Development and Zoning Committee at 202-544-3734.

Respectfully yours,

Joseph Fengler

Chair, Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

cc: 

Councilmember Sharon Ambrose

April 22, 2005

Jalal Greene

Director, Department of Housing and Community Development

801 North Capitol Street NE, Suite 8000

Washington, DC 20002

Re: 
Request for Proposals for 1341 Maryland Avenue, NE (the former Fire House)


Request for Proposals for 525 Ninth Street, NE (the former Police Station)

Mr. Greene:

On April 14, 2005, at our regularly scheduled and properly noticed public Commission meeting, and with a quorum of commissioners present, we voted to formally request an update on Request for Proposals (RFP) for 1341 Maryland Avenue and 525 Ninth Street, NE by May 4, 2005.  Ms. Vanessa Akins helped organize and plan the two community meetings this past winter that provided general information to the community on RFP process.  As a result of these meetings, we were led to understand that the RFPs for these properties would be issued by March 31, 2005.  Our Commission has formally transmitted recommendations for both RFPs on December 10, 2004 (525 Ninth Street) and February 14, 2005 (1341 Maryland Avenue).  

The attached documents provide the history of our Commission’s efforts over the last 15 months to turn these abandoned and neglected buildings into something more useful and meaningful for our community.  It is our hope that our community will not have to suffer through another summer of wasted opportunity ending in a winter of discontent.  As elected officials, we have done everything requested by DHCD to facilitate an expedited development for both of these RFPs.  Based on our well attended community meetings with the DHCD staff, the expectations of finally achieving resolution to these long standing hazards in our community have been justifiably raised.  

The lack of any noticeable action will soon expose the truly thin veneer of our ANC’s “great weight” to reveal that all the promises made by DHCD were based on sawdust and glue. The real victims in the process are the residents that actually believed that if they participated with DHCD there would be some long-overdue progress.  On behalf of our community, please provide the requested update to avoid shattering what remains of our community’s patience and good will.

On behalf of the Commission,

Joseph Fengler

Chair, Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

cc:
Councilmember Sharon Ambrose


Councilmember Vincent Orange


Councilmember David Catania


Gottlieb Simon, Office of Advisory Neighborhood Commissions
April 11, 2005

 

Public Oversight Hearing, Committee for Education,  Libraries and Recreation Kathy Patterson, Chair

 

Testimony of Tommy Wells, Representative for District III DC Board of Education

 

 
Good afternoon Councilmember Patterson and committee members.  Thank you for the opportunity to testify today on the capital budget for DC Public Schools.  While I am testifying as an elected member to the DC Board of Education, I am not testifying on behalf of the board.

 

I support Superintendent Clifford Janey's capital budget plan for 2006, designating next year to be a transition year.  It addresses the deteriorated conditions of our schools and provides the opportunity to match the capacity of our facilities to the superintendent’s Master Education Plan he will propose in December.  However, it's just a first step and I do not believe we should give up fully modernizing our schools. If we want to have a vibrant city, we need a vision for building a new generation of schools that attract families and provide neighborhood centers for community life.  
 

Like many cities, Washington DC is experiencing a renaissance.  However, as a recent New York Times article reported, while many booming cities are gaining residents, they are losing school-aged population.  This means not only a loss of diversity, but also the loss of young families that form the backbone of a stable and inviting community.  Here in the District, we lost nearly 3,000 children from our school system last year.  Almost all of them were elementary school-aged.  Yet experience shows that where we build new elementary schools—such as the new Minor Elementary in Ward 6 and Noyes Elementary in Ward 5—student enrollment dramatically increases.  

 

State-of-the-art school facilities are a key to not only retaining families, but also strengthening our neighborhoods.  As a major community asset, our schools should be more than just the places where we educate our children.  The District of Columbia is one of the few jurisdictions in the country with a public school in walking distance of every home and accessible to every resident.  In the face of a declining student population, we must consider all potential uses of our facilities while we fit our educational needs to our building capacity. If we lose these sites we may never have them again.  

 

I propose an alternative: by blending our capital investments, we can build state of the art school facilities that encourage families to remain in DC and provide a resource that enhances the entire surrounding community.  Our schools can become neighborhood hubs to house a myriad of public activities and services: modern libraries; sites for primary health care; recreational centers for residents of all ages; affordable daycare; centers for job training and lifelong learning; performing arts space; and technology centers so that everyone—regardless of income—has access to the Internet.  

 

Let me give you an example of what we can do together.

 

We have four public schools on 40 acres of land on the Anacostia River over by the Hechinger Mall: Young Elementary, Browne Junior High, Spingarn High and Phelps Vocational High Schools.  Each is badly in need of extensive rehabilitation, far beyond the repairs included in Superintendent Janey’s plan.  At the same time, the surrounding neighborhood needs a new library, recreational facilities, a job training center, a wellness center, and affordable housing.  Instead of piece-meal fixes that cost more in the long run, why not coordinate school rehabilitation with the planning for all of these community amenities together?

 

A new library could be built in the middle of the property at Browne for use by all the schools and community residents.  New industry-standard vocational classrooms could be used by adults at night and on weekends for job retraining.  A wellness center with a separate entrance could be located at Phelps for use by seniors and other neighborhood residents.  The track around the football field should be well lighted and used by everyone for promoting exercise.  There is plenty of room to build a community pool, and the gyms could be used for recreational leagues year round.  There is even room to build affordable housing for teachers who are starting out in their careers.

 

To accomplish this, we will need leadership from all parts of the city, not just the school system.  The Board of Education and the Superintendent have designated next year to be a transition year for making major repairs to our schools.  We will then match our facility needs to a Master Education Plan, which Superintendent Janey will propose to the board by next December.  This should be a modification of the Master Facilities Plan. The plan should then be tailored with the Mayor and the Council to blend capital funds for other public projects.

 

As leaders we should consider the following proposals:

 

        Absorb the cost of utilities for our schools into the city's general budget in return for making our buildings--as well as athletic fields--freely accessible for community activities and recreation.

 

        Develop a comprehensive planning process for each neighborhood to prioritize facility needs for affordable daycare, healthcare, libraries, computer technology, adult learning and job training programs.  

 

        Establish a joint capital planning team for schools, libraries, health facilities, recreation, and technology, to include the development of public/public partnerships.

 

        Blend technology funds to provide wireless Internet access in every neighborhood through our schools and libraries.

 

        Consider establishing satellite centers for offering college courses by the University of the District of Columbia.

 

In this transition year, all of us should seize this opportunity to make our neighborhood schools centers for community life—and a source of enduring pride.

 
Treasurer’s Report -- April 2005
	Period Covered:
	04/01/05
	 -
	04/30/05
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Checking Account:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance Forwarded
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $      406.80 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Receipts:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	District Allotments  1st Q 05  (3/16/05)
	 $  5,794.42 
	   

	
	Interest Income
	
	
	
	 $             -   
	

	
	Transfers from Saving Accounts
	
	
	 $             -   
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Total Receipts
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $   5,794.42 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Funds Available
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $   6,201.22 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Disbursements:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Service Charge  3/31/05
	
	
	 $       12.00 
	

	
	Roberta Weiner (Minutes Mar. 05)
	
	
	 $     120.00 
	

	
	Kinko's Inc ( Mar. 05 Statement )
	
	
	 $     474.50 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Total Disbursements
	
	
	
	
	
	 $      606.50 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Ending Balance
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 $   5,594.72 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Savings Account:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance Forwarded
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $   4,135.19 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Receipts:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Interest   03/31/05
	
	
	
	 $         1.40 
	

	
	Total Other Deposits 
	
	
	 $             -   
	

	
	Transfers from Saving Accounts
	
	
	 $             -   
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Total Receipts
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $          1.40 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Funds Available
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $   4,136.59 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Disbursements:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	 
	
	
	
	

	
	Total Disbursements
	
	
	
	
	
	 $              -   

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Ending Balance
	
	
	
	
	
	
	 $   4,136.59 


Financial Quarterly Report – 2nd Quarter FY05

Quarterly Report Period Covered   01/01/05 - 03/31/05
	
	      
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Summary of Receipts and Disbursements: Checking Account
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance Forwarded
	
	
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $      1,465.14 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Receipts:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	District Allotments  1st Q fY04 & 1st Q FY05
	
	
	
	 $     10,863.39 
	   
	

	
	
	Interest Income
	
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	Other Deposits
	
	
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	Transfers from Saving Accounts
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Total Receipts
	
	
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $    10,863.39 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Funds Available
	
	
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $    12,328.53 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Disbursements:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	1.
	Net Salary and Wages
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	2.
	Workers Compensation
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	3.
	Insurance:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	4.
	
	A. Health
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	5.
	
	B. Casualty/Property
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	6.
	Total Federal Wages Taxes
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	7.
	Tax Penalties
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	8.
	Local Transportation
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	9.
	Office Rent
	
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	10.
	Telephone Services
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	11.
	Postage and Delivery
	
	
	
	 $          100.00 
	
	

	
	
	12.
	Utilities
	
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	13.
	Printing and Copying
	
	
	
	 $       1,334.67 
	
	

	
	
	14.
	Flyer Distribution
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	15.
	Purchase of Service
	
	
	
	 $       3,892.00 
	
	

	
	
	16.
	Office Supplies
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	17.
	Office Equipment
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	
	
	A.  Rental
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	
	
	B.  Purchase
	
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	18.
	Grants
	
	
	
	
	 $          763.64 
	
	

	
	
	19.
	Training
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	20.
	Petty Cash Reimbursement
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	


	
	
	21.
	Transfers to Saving Account
	
	
	 $                  -   
	
	

	
	
	22.
	Bank Charges
	
	
	
	 $            24.00 
	
	

	
	
	23.
	Other
	
	
	
	
	 $            25.00 
	
	

	
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Total Disbursements
	
	
	
	   
	   
	
	 $      6,139.31 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	   
	
	
	
	

	Ending Balance:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	   
	
	 $      6,189.22 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Approval by Commission:_______________
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	________________________
	
	________________________
	
	__________________________
	

	
	Treasurer
	
	Chairperson
	
	 Secretary 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Secretary Certification_________________________
	
	 Date_______________ 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	I hereby certify that the above noted quarterly financial report has been approved by a majority of  Commissioners

	
	during a public meeting in which there existed a quorum.
	
	
	
	
	


	Summary of Receipts and Disbursements: Savings Account

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance Forwarded
	
	
	
	
	
	   
	 $  4,132.52 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Receipts:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Transfers From Checking Account
	
	 $            -   
	
	   

	
	
	Other (Interest Earnings, etc.)
	
	
	 $         4.07 
	
	   

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Total Receipts
	
	
	
	
	
	   
	 $         4.07 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Funds Available
	
	
	
	
	
	   
	 $  4,136.59 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Disbursements:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Transfers to Checking Account
	
	 $            -   
	
	

	
	
	Other
	
	
	
	
	 $            -   
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Total Disbursements
	
	
	
	
	
	 $            -   

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Ending Balance:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	 $  4,136.59 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	
	
	

	
	
	CHECKING AND SAVINGS ACCOUNT DEPOSITS

	
	
	Deposits to Checking Account

	
	
	(Including transfers from savings account)

	
	
	Date
	Amount
	Source

	
	
	01/06/05
	 $          5,068.97 
	District Allotment 1st Q FY04

	
	
	03/16/05
	 $          5,794.42 
	District Allotment 1st Q FY05

	
	
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	Total 
	 $        10,863.39 
	 

	
	
	 
	   
	 

	
	
	Deposits to Savings Account

	
	
	(Including transfers from checking account)

	
	
	Date
	Amount
	Source

	
	
	01/31/05
	 $                 1.40 
	Interest

	
	
	02/28/05
	 $                 1.27 
	Interest

	
	
	03/31/05
	 $                 1.40 
	Interest

	
	
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	Total
	 $                 4.07 
	 


	Listing of Checks

	Check #
	Date
	Payee
	Amount
	Expense 
	Purpose of
	Date

	 
	 
	 
	 
	Category
	Expenditure
	Approved (1)

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	1230
	01/12/05
	`1
	 $         763.64 
	18
	Grant to PTSA at Miner Elem. 
	12/09/04

	1231
	01/12/05
	Kinko's Inc. 
	 $         528.17 
	13
	Photocopying ANC Business
	10/14/04 & 11/11/04

	1232
	01/13/05
	Roberta Weiner
	 $         137.50 
	15
	Recording/Transcription of Minutes (Dec. 04)
	10/14/04

	1233
	01/24/05
	Bode & Grenier, LLP
	 $         840.00 
	15
	Legal Services before ABC Board
	10/14/04

	1234
	02/10/05
	ANC Security Fund
	 $           25.00 
	23
	ANC Security Fund
	01/13/05

	1235
	02/10/05
	Kinko's Inc. 
	 $         219.63 
	13
	Photocopying ANC Business
	12/09/04 & 01/13/05

	1236
	02/10/05
	Roberta Weiner
	 $         135.00 
	15
	Recording/Transcription of Minutes (Jan. 05)
	10/14/04

	1237
	03/09/05
	Bode & Grenier, LLP
	 $         540.00 
	15
	Legal Services before ABC Board
	10/14/04

	1238
	02/21/05
	Bode & Grenier, LLP
	 $      1,232.00 
	15
	Legal Services before ABC Board
	10/14/04

	1239
	03/10/05
	Roberta Weiner
	 $         130.00 
	15
	Recording/Transcription of Minutes (Feb. 05)
	10/14/04

	1240
	03/28/05
	Marc Borbely
	 $           42.00 
	13
	Photocopying ANC Business
	01/13/05

	1241
	03/28/05
	Postmaster
	 $         100.00 
	11
	PO Box Rental 6 months
	04/14/05

	1242
	03/28/05
	Marc Borbely
	 $           50.00 
	13
	Photocopying ANC Business
	03/10/05

	1243
	03/28/05
	Voice of the Hill
	 $         877.50 
	15
	Advertising Feb. Ad 
	12/09/04

	1244
	03/28/05
	Kinko's Inc. 
	 $         494.87 
	13
	Photocopying ANC Business
	1/13/05 & 2/10/05

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total
	 
	 
	 $      6,115.31 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 


REPORT OF THE 
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING COMMITTEE (ABLC)
OF ANC 6A
April 19, 2005
Sherwood Recreation Center

7 p.m.
COMMITTEE ATTENDANCE

Mary Beatty
Chair

Tim Carney
Committee Member

Patti Neil
Committee Member

Tish Olshefski
Committee Member, Secretary

Malcolm Ross
Committee Member

Absent:  Lyndon Bonaparte; Michael Herman; Jessica Ward

COMMISSIONER ATTENDANCE

Nick Alberti
ANC6A04


Cody Rice
ANC6A03

Marc Borbely
ANC6A06

COMMUNITY ATTENDANCE

Gabriel Pacyniak; Gottlieb Simon; Stephen Smith; Mark Menard; Paula Cox; Joseph A. Englert; Arthur Tony Tomelden; Noel Quinn; Robert Pittman; Victor McKay; Lisa Greene

CALL TO ORDER
Meeting called to order at 7:10 pm.  

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Ms. Beatty moved to accept the minutes of the February, 2005 meeting.  No objections.

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

Motion to accept agenda as amended from original email.  Two items added:  1)ABC Chair Burger addressing the committee and 2) to begin discussions on strategy for a moratorium on the sale of singles.  No objections to additions.

CHAIR’S REPORT

Michelle Klass has not responded to requests to attend the meetings.  By vote of the ANC6A she is removed from the committee. 

The ABC Board will be discussing the Mt. Pleasant moratorium at 10:00 am on Wednesday, April 20.   Anyone interested in attending is welcome. Chair Beatty plans to attend.

OLD BUSINESS

a.  Update—ANC6A action on ABL Recommendations

i.  S&T Legal Counsel.  (Original motion from 3/15/05: We request that the ANC allocate funds for legal representation on the matter of the ABC Board amendment to the S&T Voluntary Agreement.)  Passed by ANC with amendment: limit the expenses to $500.00.  

ii.  H Street Martini Lounge.  (Original motion from 3/15/05: ABL pursue the standard voluntary agreement with Martini Lounge and recommend that the ANC enter into the agreement also. ) Entered into a voluntary agreement.  Accepted by ANC.  Joe Fengler will sign.

iii. H Street moratorium/legal counsel.  (Original motion from 3/15/05:  ABL recommend that the ANC initiate a moratorium on the sale of single s on the H Street Corridor and obtain legal counsel to pursue these efforts. )  No disagreement from the ANC that we should pursue moratorium but some discussion about the use of ANC funds.  Decision is that that the ANC will not place a limit on the funds used for this initial meeting but will use the guidance of under $1,000 for the strategy consultation.  

Community Question.  Will this moratorium include bars, restaurants, etc.  A.  No.  The moratorium is only on the sale of singles.  

NEW BUSINESS

a.  Development of Strategy for H Street Moratorium on Sale of Singles.

Proposed Action Steps:

1. Establish Goals of Effort

a. Reduce public drunkenness

b. Reduce crime

c. Reduce loitering

d. Reduce litter 

2. Consult with a legal expert

3. Define parameters and specific merchants

4. Determine wording of application

5. Identify partners

a. Near Northeast, Linden Place Association, Wylie Place, Staunton Park, NLPA, Others?

b. Churches

c. H Street merchants

d. H St Main Street, HSCD, Great Streets Initiative

e. PSA 102/PSA 103

6. Identify task force members for decision-making and ABC testimony preparation

7. Present strategy to ANC for modification/approval

ABL Chair Beatty envisions a minimum of three months to get to the point of filing a document with the ABC Board.  There is a process for filing a moratorium.  It is just like a legal case.  

Mr. Moosally, counsel for the ABC Board informed the committee that when the ABC gets the petition it is sent out for comment to various entities (mayor’s office, police, council, etc.).  A notice is posted in the register and then public hearings are scheduled.  

Community members in the audience strongly urged the inclusion of more extensive public notice of the process than email or publications.  Use placards and public notice as well to get maximum involvement.  

ABC Chair Burger informed the committee that it could be possible to hold the public hearing in our community area at a time that is accessible to the greatest number of people.

Discussion followed on the proposed action steps with the following changes (underlined):

1. Establish Goals of Effort

a. Reduce public drunkenness

b. Reduce crime

c. Reduce loitering

d. Reduce litter 

2. Consult with a legal expert

3. Define parameters and specific merchants

4. Determine wording of application

a. Chair Beatty will circulate the language of the Mt. Pleasant moratorium for review by committee members
5. Identify partners

a. Near Northeast, Linden Place Association, Wylie Place, Staunton Park, NLPA

b. Churches

c. H Street merchants

d. H St Main Street, HSCD, Great Streets Initiative

e. PSA 102/PSA 103

f. Schools
g. Reverend Bynum’s group
6. Identify task force members for decision-making and ABC testimony preparation

a. Two members of the ABL and two ANC members

b. Volunteers from the ABL:  Tim Carney, Malcolm Ross, Patti Neil, and discussion with Lyndon Bonaparte as alternate
7. Present strategy to ANC for modification/approval

a. First goal is to present a plan to the May ANC Meeting
b.  Four New CT applications:

Presentation by Joe Englert.  Mr. Englert has 4 applications in the works, none are officially filed yet.  Mr. Englert will own three of the new establishments and the last owned by Mr. Anthony Tomeldon.  

The applications are for CT’s.  He is not opposed to applying for some of them as CR’s but feels that he may not be able to meet the 50% food sales criteria for a restaurant.

1212 H Street.  Mr. Englert will own the building.  Name:  The Red and the Black.  New Orleans style bar with live music on the 2nd floor. Occupancy:  120 patrons plus 5 employees.

1224 H Street, NE.  Mr. Englert will own the building.  Name:  Beehive.  Mexican food is the feature with a jukebox (no live music) and he is applying for a summer garden there.  Plans to have some kind of tenant on the 2nd floor, residential or a small nonprofit. Occupancy:  49 & 20 on patio plus 5 employees.

1353 H Street, NE.  Largest building with 7,000 square feet.  Name:  Rock and Roll Hotel.  Two levels--first level a forties or fifties style grand hotel with big chandeliers, bar like a front desk.  2nd level – twelve separate rooms done by 12 artists to rent out for parties, events, etc.  Occupancy:  349 including the upstairs plus 20 employees.  

1234 H Street, NE.  Name:  The Pug or the Pugilist with a boxing theme.  Pool table.  Few booths.  Jukebox or prerecorded music.  Small bar.  Occupancy:  79 to 89 with 5 employees.  

Questions raised about the number of restaurants, bars and theatres in this stretch of H Street and the parking and noise problems this will cause in the immediate neighborhood.  Mr. Englert is working with the Atlas Theatre and the H Street Theatre on parking strategies.  Options include a local church lot; the Auto Zone; Hechinger Mall plus Mr. Englert is investigating a shuttle service from Union Station.  

Additional discussion about subsequent sale of properties and changes to licenses and voluntary agreement.  Mr. Englert agreed to share copies of his applications for ABL review prior to discussing and signing a voluntary agreement.  Chair Beatty will provide Mr. Englert with our standard voluntary agreement after the applications have been filed with the ABC Board.

c.  ABC Board Revision of ANC VA’s

ABC Board Chair Burger stated that one role of the ABC Board is to review and approve VA’s that come before them.   They do this because in any given voluntary agreement there could be infringements on the law or an item that does not stand legal challenge because it is unenforceable.  These are causes for changes or amendments.  


Mr. Burger and Mr. Fred Moosally also shared draft procedures for voluntary agreement review by the ABC Board.  

DRAFT

PROCEDURES FOR VOLUNTARY AGREEMENT REVIEW BY THE ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

1. The voluntary agreement is submitted to the Alcoholic Beverage Control Board (“Board”) by the signatories to the agreement for Board review and approval. 

2.  If the Board determines that the applicant otherwise qualifies for licensure and that the voluntary agreement complies with (1) D.C. Official Code § 25-446(c) (2001); (2) Title 23 of the District of Columbia Municipal Regulations § 1609.1 (2004); and , (3) all other applicable laws and regulations, the Board shall approve the agreement, issue an order, and send a copy of the order to the signatories to the agreement.

3. If the Board determines that the voluntary agreement does not comply with D.C. Official Code §25-446(c) (2001), Title 23 of the District of Columbia Municipal regulations § 1609.1 (2004), or any other applicable laws or regulations, the Board will set the matter for a voluntary agreement legal review/mediation session with the Office of the General Counsel to address the Board’s legal concerns regarding the agreement.

4. An amended voluntary agreement may then be resubmitted to the Board by the signatories to the previous agreement for immediate review and approval pursuant to the procedure described in Step 2 above.

5. If the parties are unable to reach an amended voluntary agreement, the Board shall set the matter for a status hearing within thirty (3) days and reinstate any outstanding priorities.

6. Nothing in these procedures shall preclude the Board from: (1) making technical changes to a voluntary agreement that have been mutually agreed to by the signatories to the agreement subsequent to the Board’s initial review in Step 2; and (2) incorporating these changes into a Board order.

Recommendation from the ABL:  The Board should put their objections to the VA and the basis for their objection (too vague, etc.) in writing prior to the review/mediation session so that both parties to the agreement and the ABC can prepare their response. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.  

Respectfully submitted

Tish Olshefski, Secretary

REPORT OF THE 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ZONING COMMITTEE
OF ANC 6A
April 26, 2005

Present: Commissioner Cody Rice; Resident Members Brendan Danaher, Jeff Fletcher, Laura Peterson, Drew Ronneberg, and Vanessa Ruffin-Colbert.

Commissioner Rice chaired the meeting.

1201 C Street, NE: Proposal to Acquire Public Space

The committee heard a request for support from the owners of 1201 C St NE to purchase the public space adjacent to their rowhouse along the 200 block of 12th Street, NE. The property is on the SE corner of the intersection of C and 12th Streets, NE. Since 12th Street NE has a wide right-of-way, there is what appears to be a side yard on the west side of the property. This is actually public space, although it is maintained by the property owners and fenced with the property. The owners submitted a statement saying that they are “planning to renovate their home and the re-design would be favorably impacted if they owned the adjacent property.”

There was discussion of whether the property is in the Capitol Hill Historic District; whether any neighbors had been informed or polled about this proposal; and if there were any specific plans for how the property would be used. There was also discussion of why the only reason to acquire the property would be to build on it, as it could continue to be enjoyed as a side yard without transfer in ownership. There was also discussion of the relation to the L’Enfant plan, on sightlines for neighbors, loss of green space, and potential compatibility of an addition with the historic district. Assignment of the public space to the existing property would apparently require action by the Council.

Committee Recommendation:  That the ANC not consider any letter of support until there is more information on whether the property is in the Historic District [It is—Ed.]; if there is support or opposition by neighbors; and what the specific plans would be for using the space.

Update: H Street NE Zoning Overlay

ANC 6A presented testimony in support of the H Street NE Commercial Zoning Overlay at a Zoning Commission hearing on April 7, 2005. The testimony is available at www.anc6a.org. The Zoning Commission will hold the record open until May 24 for additional comments.

Home Again Initiative

The committee continued discussion of the city’s Home Again Initiative as it relates to properties within ANC 6A boundaries, specifically at 1209, 1215, 1216, and 1217 Wylie Street, NE (see also March 2005 report).

Committee Recommendations: The committee recommends that the ANC send letters to DMPED, DCRA, and Councilmembers Graham and Ambrose with the following recommendations:

For the Home Again Initiative

1) The Home Again Initiative should, at a minimum, notify the ANC, SMD, and Ward Councilperson when a property is put in a bundle and then again when the bundle is assigned to a developer.

2) The Home Again Initiative should create public involvement guidelines for developers. Even matter-of-right projects can proceed much more smoothly if residents are informed early, hopefully in a meeting or series of meetings that can be organized by an ANC Commissioner. OP should help with these community involvement and notification guidelines.

3) As required by regulation, all Home Again projects should be required to submit a complete set of building plans. A set of these plans should be maintained by Home Again as a documented history of the renovation and to allow review for accuracy and soundness of design.

4) The Home Again Initiative should clarify its policy with respect to affordable housing. The ANC should communicate previous positions on appropriate definitions of affordable housing.

For DCRA

1) DCRA should consider creating Ward liaisons like DDOT and OP to address issues under the jurisdiction of DCRA, including questions on building permits.

For MOTIR on Wylie St NE

1) MOTIR should post all permits immediately at 1209 Wylie so that neighbors know if the work they see happening is permitted. No other property should be released to MOTIR pending satisfactory resolution of issues with 1209 Wylie.

2) On the projects that involve excavation and party walls (1215, 1216, 1217 Wylie), MOTIR should have been in contact with the adjacent property owners before submitting permit applications. DCRA should not issue any permits for these addresses until there is an indication in the application file that this has happened.

3) The Home Again Initiative needs to inform MOTIR of their responsibilities with respect to adjacent property owners. No title should be surrendered until Home Again has confirmation that adjacent neighbors have been consulted.

4) No building or site should ever be left unsupervised and unsecured. When the work day ends, the buildings must be secured or monitored for safety.

5) MOTIR needs to propose a plan for community involvement with full plans, documentation, and meeting schedule before DCRA issues permits for the vacant lots. (The developer needs to be more proactive in meeting with residents to discuss the plans for 4 lots on one block, which is a substantial amount of activity even if matter-of-right.)

HPA #05-196: Capitol Hill Hospital/MedLINK (700 Constitution Ave, NE)

The committee continued discussion of a proposal before the Historic Preservation Review Board for concept/demolition, alteration, and new construction of up to 300 residential units at the MedLINK site in ANC 6C. This is directly across 8th St, NE from ANC 6A (see also March 2005 report).

Attached are revised site plans and drawings that were presented at a community meeting on April 20, 2005. Major changes from the previous presentation include: a shift in the drop-off location; a re-configuration of vehicle entry to the site; and somewhat less glass as a building material.

Committee Recommendation: That the ANC send a letter to HPRB with the following recommendations:  

1) Support residential re-development at a moderate density of no more than 275 units that will not overwhelm the surrounding neighborhood, which is composed primarily of rowhouses and some small apartment buildings. (The previous development plans that were approved by HPRB had a total of 275 units. It would have been preferable for density above that allowed under R-5-B zoning to come in as a Planned Unit Development; ANC 6A previously supported a down-zoning from R-5-D to R-5-B, although this was never acted upon by OP.)

2) Support the renovation of the 1928 historic building and demolition of later additions to allow reconstruction with underground parking at a greater than 1.1-to-1 ratio. New construction, particularly along Massachusetts Avenue, should look to the 1928 building and nearby rowhouses for guidance on appropriate height, massing, and materials. With respect to height and massing, the “B” building as currently proposed is out of scale with the 1928 building, which is the contributing historical structure on the property. With respect to materials, particular care should be exercised where extensive expanses of glass are proposed, as in the “C” and “E” buildings.

3) Support the 3-story height of proposed “D and “E” buildings at the corner of 8th & C Streets, NE and along C Street, NE as consistent with the scale of rowhouses opposite.

4) Recommend that the project not include the auto/taxi drop-off court along the southern (Massachusetts/Constitution Ave) edge of the project. Most vehicles would approach from the west, and would have to turn across traffic flow on Constitution and Massachusetts to use the proposed drop-off court. A pedestrian entrance with green space and landscaping would be more desirable.

5) Support multiple points of pedestrian entry into the residential buildings to prevent long “dead zones” along the sidewalk.

6) Support access points on 7th, 8th, and C Streets for automobiles to spread the traffic burden among the surrounding residential streets.

7) Support widening the 8th Street, NE entrance as planned to provide additional space for the St. James church. Recommend a step-down in height of the “A” building on 8th Street, NE as it approaches the church.

8) Support gym, indoor pool or other health-related amenity in the renovated 1975 tower (“C” building) that could be open to the surrounding community.

9) HPRB should consider whether the first phase of the project would meet HPRB approval if proposed without the second phase.

Next Scheduled ED&Z Committee Meeting:

Tuesday, May 31, 2005

7-9 PM

900 G Street, NE

Community Room of the Capitol Hill Towers

Community Outreach Committee

Minutes for April 18, 2005

The Committee convened at 7:30 PM, at the Church of the Lord Jesus Christ of the Apostolic Faith annex, 1235 C St. NE.

Attending COC members:

·
Louis Barbash

·
Marissa Irwin

·
Elizabeth Nelson (chair)

·
Rose Williams

Absent:

· Brian Hayden (phoned: unable to attend)

· Kenneth Mack

· Betty Currie-Tonic

Community members present:

· Renee Perry, coach from Gibbs Elementary School

I.
Status report on fliers

Four thousand fliers (this number was based on the expressed needs of the commissioners) were printed and picked up by Elizabeth Nelson. Three thousand were rejected as they weren’t folded properly. The fliers that were accepted were distributed to the commissioners at the April full ANC meeting.  

NOTE: Subsequent to the COC meeting, the complete order of 4,000 was collected; we were only billed for 4,000.
II. 
Status report on thank you notes

Thank you notes were mailed to organizations that have hosted ANC 6A activities.

III. 
Status report on recommendation for agenda distribution

The COC motion for agenda distribution (passed in March) was discussed at the full ANC meeting in April. Elizabeth was present and gave us a report of the discussion (see ANC 6A April meeting minutes). Due to time constraints, the motion was tabled.

VI.
Status report on advertising in Marketplace
The individual responsible for Marketplace advertising was contacted by Marissa Irwin but he has not responded. It was pointed out that the publication may not be distributed throughout ANC 6A (not making it worth the expense of advertising). 

1. Marissa will contact Marketplace to ask about distribution.

V.
Enhancements to the website

We had an in-depth discussion concerning how people use the website. We wondered how the website shows up in search engine results, eg. does only the first page appear or do minutes get searched too. Elizabeth (who manages the website) informed us that links to city agencies and organizations that the website provides need to be checked regularly so that we don’t have dead links. There was a question concerning the home-page text and if it has the same text as the flyer. Elizabeth is working on adding commissioners' pages to the website; so far Commissioner Rice is the only one to provide content.  She is also evaluating where (on the website) to place a photo of the commissioners.  Marissa mentioned that she had a spreadsheet with all the ANC websites.

1. Elizabeth will see if statistics can be captured on website use, eg. # visitors, pages used.

2. Elizabeth will check various Google and different internet software for ANC results.

3. COC members will be checking the links provided regularly to find any dead ones and report to Elizabeth.

4. Elizabeth will check the home-page text.

5. Marissa will email members spreadsheet of current ANC websites.

NOTE: Subsequent to the meeting, Commissioner Fengler provided content for his page, which has been published.

VI.
Grant proposal from Gibbs Elementary School PTA, contact coach Renee Perry

A grant request of $150.17 for purchase of pom-poms submitted by Gibbs ES PTA was discussed. Last Fall ANC 6A had provided a grant for $573.80 toward the purchase of a safety mat and pom-poms but the cost of shipping exceeded the expected amount.  Ms. Perry explained this latest request based on the unexpected additional amount. 

The COC unanimously recommends that ANC 6A approve the grant of $150.17 for the purchase of 20 sets of pom-poms as stated in the request.  The COC requests that the matter be placed on the agenda for the May meeting and further requests that one of the ANC 6A commissioners make a motion to approve our recommendation.

VII.
Report on RFK Parking

As this issue affects our ANC, regulations for RFK parking will be posted on the ANC 6A website.

NOTE: Subsequent to the meeting, Elizabeth has added a "Hot topics" link on the home page, which is currently pointing to RFK Parking Regs.

The meeting adjourned at approximately 8:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Marissa Irwin

REPORT OF THE PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE

April 20, 2005 at Sherwood Recreation Center

Meeting Attendees:

Commissioners: None

Resident Members: Raphael Marshall, Chair; Michael Seneco, Stephanie Nixon, and Mark Laisch

Guests: Mr. E. Michael Latessa

Raphael Marshall opened the meeting at 7:19 pm and asked everyone to introduce himself or herself. 

Mr. E. Michael Latessa, Director of the Public Safety Communications Center:
Mr. Latessa provided a brief overview of how the Center was created and explained that the Center handles calls for service for the Metropolitan Police Department, DC Fire/EMS, and the Mayor’s Call Center.  The Center has 400 staff and processes 1.8 million calls annually.

Mr. Latessa also explained that the center has performance measures for how quickly calls are answered and for the response times of the appropriate service provider.  For example, under the police call triage, first tier calls (crimes in progress, violence, etc) have a target of 60 second response time; second tier calls have a 10 minute target; and third tier calls have a one hour target.  Mr. Latessa indicated that one of the criticisms callers have of the Center is that too many questions are asked when the individual simply desires a swift response to their call.  Mr. Latessa suggested that the Center needs to help the public understand that when the call has been placed, technology allows them to request the dispatch while the caller is on the phone and the service representative is trying to generate additional information that will help the police respond most effectively to the reported situation.   Mr. Latessa explained that some callers are left with the impression that the service representative does not believe that the caller is sincere or suspects their motivation for calling.  Mr. Latessa stated that they have done a lot of internal training on this issue, as well as how to most effectively identify the priority of the call.

Mr. Seneco asked about the Center’s training program.  Mr. Latessa replied that they have an in house training provider and that they utilize ProQA software.  A resident told Mr. Latessa that she generally receives good service when she calls, except on New Years Eve, when she is dissatisfied with the service of the Center.  Mr. Latessa stated that the two highest volume days are July 4 and New Years Eve, when he doubles staff on duty but still cant keep up with all of the calls because of the practice of individuals firing guns in various parts of the city.  Ms. Nixon asked if he had considered a separate number on those days for gunshot calls.  Mr. Latessa said he had not, but also noted that not all of the calls on those days are gunshot-related.

Mr. Seneco asked whether the Center tracks response times for onsite arrival for EMS.  Mr. Latessa indicated that they do collect a lot of data on response times and told the Committee that the average response time on a recent day was five minutes and 52 seconds.  Ms. Nixon asked about a special number for the new RFK stadium parking regulations.  Mr. Latessa said he did not know of one and would look into the issue.

Community Concerns:

Mr. Marshall asked if anyone else had issues they wanted to have addressed.  One resident raised the issue of the connection between alcohol abuse and public safety, which led to a general discussion of the recent ABL Committee meeting and the proposed establishment of multiple bar/taverns in the 1200 and 1300 block of H Street.  There was general consensus among Committee members and residents of the need for public safety to be considered during any discussion of establishing new bars/taverns or retail liquor stores.

Ms. Nixon raised concerns about gun shots, speeding and drug dealing in the Rosedale area.  She believes the area needs to be made a hot spot and would like to see more effective police activity in the area.  Mr. Marshall suggested that she write a letter to Commander McGuire and provide copies to Chief Ramsey and the Deputy Mayor for Public Safety.  A resident also suggested that community members need to make calls to the police when they see any illegal activity, so a record can be built of the continued problems in the area.

Discussion of Committee Goals:

Mr. Marshall circulated a draft of a purpose statement and strategic goals for the Committee.  He then asked the community for some input on goals or other issues.  The Committee approved the draft purpose statement and goals and recommended that they be adopted by the ANC.

Other Issues:

Mr. Marshall raised the issue of MPD representation at future meetings.  Mr. Laisch pointed out that at the last meeting the Committee was told that PSA 103 would be represented at the current meeting.  Mr. Marshall indicated that he was told prior to the meeting that PSA 103 would not be providing representation at the meeting and instead the representative from PSA 102, Officer Adams, would communicate any concerns raised at the meeting with appropriate staff.  The Committee believes this is not an acceptable arrangement and agreed to recommend to the ANC that it request representation from PSA 102 and PSA 103 at all future meetings of the Public Safety Committee.

The Committee discussed potential guests for the next meeting and Mr. Marshall said he would pursue invitations to a MPD representative to discuss the new Senior Volunteer Community Policing Training Initiative and an individual from the Court Services and Offender Supervision Agency, to discuss reentry issues.  The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, May 18. The meeting adjourned at 8:45 pm.  

Respectfully submitted by Mark Laisch.

ANC 6A Public Safety Committee

2005 Draft Mission Statement and Goals

Mission:

Engage residents, community groups, the District of Columbia government and all other public and private institutions in an effort to prevent illegal activity and promote the public safety and health of our community.

Goals:

1. Act as a convenient and useful forum for residents and local businesses to discuss public safety issues and solutions.

2. Provide the Advisory Neighborhood Commission with well-informed recommendations, based on input from community members.

3. Make available relevant and helpful resources that residents may use to improve their personal safety.

4. Work with law enforcement, citizens, and local government agencies to reduce crime and disorder in our community.

5. Work with government agencies, law enforcement, and other public and private sector organizations to build a community resistance to drugs, violence, and crime in our community.
REPORT OF THE 
SCHOOLS COMMITTEE
OF ANC 6A

April 27, 2005


Present

Committee Members: Commissioner Marc Borbely (6A06), co-chair; Commissioner Mfon Ibangha (6A08), co-chair; Mary Spencer (6A06).

Residents: André Taylor (6A03), president of the DC chapter of the American Association of School Librarians; Gus West (6A03); Pat Cooper (6A06); Aliaya Gwaltney (6A06), student, Watkins Elementary School.

Guests: Jennifer Smith, principal of the Capitol Hill Cluster School; Suzanne Wells, PTA President of the Capitol Hill Cluster School; Joshua Godec, student, Stuart-Hobson Middle School; Cesar Watts, Read Out Loud Hotline Coordinator, DC Learns.

Committee Members absent: Mark Williams (6A04).

I. Capitol Hill Cluster School

The Cluster School is comprised of three campuses -- Peabody Early Childhood Center, Watkins Elementary School and Stuart-Hobson Middle School, all under the supervision of one principal. Within ANC 6A, the Cluster School attendance boundaries include the blocks from 8th and East Capitol on one corner to 12th and G on the other.

Ms. Smith described her approach to parent involvement: she tries to support whatever parents bring to the table. At the beginning of the year, she circulates sign-up sheets for parents to indicate their interests. Some parents might be interested in quilting, others in taking kids to the Library of Congress; others in taking kids to a park or garden. 

She said this approach generates interest and energy; people like to know they’re useful.

Ms. Smith said she tries to open the school’s doors to “anything that’s going to be good for the kids.” Parent-initiated or parent-run clubs are a fairly new addition to the school. Among them: a knitting club, an environmental club, a space explorers club, a cheerleaders club, a scouts program, and an extra-curricular foreign language program.

Ms. Smith said she tries to acknowledge people’s varying schedules. For example, parents who are busy during the day can contribute to the school by selling items at their workplace or by cleaning the school on weekends.

Ms. Wells commended Ms. Smith’s approach to parents: “If you have an idea, she lets you run with it.” She said the Cluster School has the largest PTA in D.C., with 458 members. She said the school has a long history of strong parent involvement. Last year, the PTA was recognized by the National PTA as a Parent Involvement School of Excellence, a process that requires a self-assessment she recommended for all schools.

Ms. Wells said that the DCPS budget “just doesn’t allow for the basic materials that the school needs.” The PTA has bought a photocopier for the school. It pays for a maintenance contract for the copier and buys paper, ink and toner. The PTA contributes about $3,000 per year for books for the libraries and buys a dictionary for every third-grader to keep at home. Thanks to some very generous grants, the PTA has been able to create beautiful gardens outside Watkins Elementary School that she said everyone should go see. The PTA reimburses up to $150 to every teacher, for extra-curricular supplies. 

Ms. Wells said the PTA budget is about $110,000. Most of the fundraising is done via the Capitol Hill Classic, organized by the PTA. The PTA also organizes a Renovators House Tour (which raises about $18,000 per year), a Gift Wrap Sale ($25,000), a Casino Night ($5,000), School Pictures and other fundraising programs.

The PTA also helps the school communicate with parents. There is a weekly e-mail that goes out to 270 people, and a bi-monthly print newsletter. The PTA also prints a calendar the beginning of the year, listing all the PTA events. The PTA puts together a student directory to help families stay connected, as well as a parent handbook describing DCPS and school policies. The PTA organizes “meet and greets” so kindergarten families can meet 1st grade teachers, or fourth-grade parents and children (leaving Watkins Elementary) can meet 5th grade teachers (at Stuart-Hobson Middle School).

Ms. Wells said Tyler ES, Maury ES and Hine JHS have participated in Walk to School Days organized by the Cluster School. The PTA is also trying to reach out to other schools on Capitol Hill, and since January has bee meeting with parents from Brent, Tyler, Maury, Payne and Ludlow-Taylow. Miner and Gibbs have been invited but haven’t participated yet. The purpose of these meetings is to bring together parent leadership to talk about areas of common concerns and find ways to provide quality education. Ms. Wells said there are prospective parent groups forming at Brent and Maury, and there is also a principals group.

Ms. Wells said the PTA meets quarterly, with interesting talks by teachers, on topics parents are interested. The next PTA meeting will be on May 11 -- Marian Wright Edelman will be the guest speaker.

Ms. Wells described the demographics of the Cluster School. At Peabody: 63% black; 31% white; 21.5% free or reduced lunch. At Watkins and the Montessori program: 77% black; 20% white; 32% free or reduced lunch. At Stuart Hobson: 92% black; 6.5% black and 54% free or reduced lunch. She said there is a good range of family incomes.

Ms. Wells said there are always volunteer opportunities, for parents or other community members. Currently, volunteers are needed to help staff a “Sports Swap” (used sports equipment) on May 7; clean and paint at Stuart Hobson on Greater DC Cares Workday on May 21; help staff registration tables at the Capitol Hill Classic on May 22; and help the librarian at Payne ES get donated books from the Library of Congress.

Ms. Wells said she thought parents are leaving the public schools because schools are being forced to cut music, counselors, libraries, foreign language, and arts. Also, school grounds are generally unattractive (unlike at Watkins) and school facilities are generally in poor condition. At Stuart Hobson, there are paint chips falling off the ceiling in the basement. There is serious water damage in the auditorium, and there is peeling paint and boarded-up windows on the third floor. Ms. Wells thought that by the time families get to Stuart-Hobson (middle school), they’ve lost much of the energy they had in elementary school, and so Stuart Hobson looks bad.

II. Requests 

Ms. Wells and Ms. Smith requested the ANC’s help in trying to harness energy around making all school libraries in the area first-class. Due to budget cuts, Stuart-Hobson no longer has a librarian; the school’s library is essentially closed. They said all schools should have a library like Miner’s (they had just taken a look at it). 

Ms. Wells and Ms. Smith suggested that the first thing to do would be to gather information about the various libraries -- whether the collection is up-to-date; whether there are cataloguing systems; whether the libraries have means to check out books; whether there are functioning Internet-connected computers; whether there is a librarian.

III. Recommendations

The committee recommended unanimously that the committee focus specifically on the conditions of school libraries on Capitol Hill, at the next Schools Committee meeting. Ms. Taylor will invite Ms. Bonner, head of the DCPS libraries program, to the meeting. Ms. Spencer will invite principals or other school representatives, and Mr. Borbely and Mr. Ibangha will invite representatives of local parent groups. Before the May meeting, committee members will try to gather as much information about the state of local school libraries as possible.

Next Scheduled Schools Committee Meeting 

The committee’s next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, May 25, 2005, 7-9 p.m., at Miner Elementary School, 601 15th St. NE (15th and F NE). 

Respectfully submitted by Mr. Borbely
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